

Rock Lake School Community Report 2016

As another school year draws to a close, and desks and classrooms are being cleaned, evidence of the learning and fun quickly fades. Before the holidays begin, let's take some time to reflect on the 2015-16 school year. Students and staff in three busy classrooms have compiled a partial list of some of their most memorable moments.

Early Years:

- The fire department presentation
- Learning about animals in our Science unit and building bear dioramas
- **Building boats in Science class**
- Aboriginal Awareness Day at Sturgeon Creek
- Performing in this year's Christmas concert
- The Thanksgiving Feast
- Art activities are always fun but one of the real highlights was puff painting
- Phys. Ed. activities and learning new games
- I Love to Read guest readers
- Reading interesting stories in story time, buddy reading, or silent reading
- Writing fun stories from pictures and having them posted in the hallway

Middle Years:

- Reading the Conspiracy 365 series for most of the year. We're almost done!
- Presentations from Hydro and Woodlands Fire Department
- Visits from Mrs. Demers to learn about mindfulness and our brains
- Learning about having a growth mindset
- Having fun in Phys. Ed.
- Going to Sturgeon Creek for Aboriginal Awareness Day
- Learning about Simple Machines and Electricity in Science
- Learning about First Peoples, Explorers, the Fur Trade, and early Canada in Social Studies
- TUSC (Totally Unbelievable Speaker's Club)

Senior Years:

At the beginning of the year we did an ELA unit on crime and crime scenes. Mrs. Cassidy built a crime scene and the kids were put into groups and we had to figure out who the criminal was of five suspects. Then she called in a RCMP officer who told us all about crime and crime scenes and how the police solve them. That was a very interesting unit! The Thanksgiving Feast in October was a huge hit, like always. Once again the teachers put in a huge effort for the kids and made a scrumptious meal for the whole school to enjoy. Sol Vetter and Mary Basel had a much deserved break from having to go to the Essenschul. Gratton from Safe Workers of Manitoba came again this year and taught us all about work safety. In May the Grades 9 and 10 put on a planetarium show for the early and middle years classes for our Space unit in Science. That was very interesting and everyone learned a lot. But of course we're all humans so of course we all had our days and so did the teachers!

PARENTS: Please note that ALL students will once again require indoor shoes in the fall! They don't need to be fancy – just clean and appropriate for Phys. Ed. Having indoor shoes helps keep our school cleaner and is safer for students. Please keep this in mind when you are shopping this summer. ©

Another year has come and gone! Students have grown both physically and academically. I wish to extend my congratulations for all that the students have accomplished this year, especially to Criston as he graduates high school. He worked hard to meet the provincial requirements for his diploma and he largely did it alone as he had no peers in Grade 12 who could collaborate with him in learning activities or support him in his challenges. Ava, Levi, and Jesse graduate Kindergarten, making room for Abigail and Jerome who are excited to enter Kindergarten in September.

Have a fun-filled summer vacation. Always remember to be safe in work and play!

Departing words from Mrs. Coolidge:

When I began teaching at Rock Lake ten years ago, I was excited and nervous at the same time. A new opportunity is always exciting, but teaching anywhere between eleven and twenty students in five different grades at one time can be overwhelming. Ten years has gone so fast! I have enjoyed my time here and I have learned a lot, both personally and professionally. I believe my job as a teacher is not to fill students with knowledge but to give them the tools that they will need to be successful citizens in life outside of school. I hope that I have adequately equipped my students and instilled in them the yearning for life-long learning. I find it so rewarding to see students working towards graduation. I am so proud of their hard work and perseverance to achieve their goals. I know that every one of our students have the ability to graduate and my wish is that they all succeed in graduating.

I want to express my gratitude to students, parents, and colony members for the welcome and support shown to me over the years. I appreciate and value the connections and friendships I have made here. As I begin a new chapter in my career, I once again feel that nervous excitement that I felt when I began here. I am leaving the comforts of familiarity for something new. My new job will be challenging, but I know that there are students who struggle academically, and I hope to meet their needs by providing extra help and support. I am not entirely leaving Rock Lake as I will be working towards meeting some of those needs here. So it is not "Good-bye" but "See you later."

Mrs. N. Coolidge

"My heart is singing for joy this morning! A miracle has happened! The light of understanding has shone upon my little pupil's mind, and behold, all things are changed!"

Annie Sullivan – teacher of the deaf



Report on ISD Hutterian Schools Improvement Planning Goals for 2015-16

Every year, the ISD Hutterian Schools come together to create a School Improvement Plan that will help staff focus on specific ways to improve student achievement. Our plan for 2015-16 has four areas of focus, all of which match the ISD Divisional Strategic Plan goals. The following outlines what our Hutterian Schools were focused on over the past year. The results represent statistics for all 243 ISD Hutterian students. Individual school's results may differ somewhat from those reported below, but it is very difficult to collect data for very small groups. For that reason, growth is measured for the group as a whole.

Literacy

We created literacy goals for students in grades 3-10 that targeted literacy growth, specifically in the areas of reading comprehension and critical thinking. Similar to last year, we chose strategies that would help students become better readers and, more importantly, better at understanding and communicating what they have read. These strategies addressed what we saw as the students' continuing struggle to making meaning and draw connections while reading, especially when they are faced with non-fiction texts.

Throughout the year, student performance on the RAD assessment of reading comprehension has grown significantly, making a gain from an average score of 1.86 out of 4, to 2.5 out of 4. Our SMART goal was to see an increase of 5% in the number of students receiving a 3 or 4 in the categories of communication and critical thinking. While we have not seen an increase equal to 5%, we have seen growth in our students and in our grading practices. We will continue with this goal next year, as teachers continue to implement the Optimal Learning Model to better support student literacy across the subject areas, and will intensify our focus on the reading and understanding of non-fiction text in all grades.

Numeracy

Our numeracy goals for students in grades 3-10 targeted improvement in student mathematical understanding, thinking, application and communication, and developing student confidence as math learners. This goal was a response to teachers identifying that our students have difficulty explaining mathematical thinking and applying isolated learning of skills to problem solving. We wanted to foster the use of language in math and make a shift from skill-based instruction to problem-based instruction. The importance of orally explaining math thinking and learning to listen thoughtfully to others' thinking were also changes to instructional practice this year. We have also identified that many students view themselves as being "not good at math", which is affecting effort and achievement. By teaching growth mindset principles and modelling good feedback and self- assessment practices, we have seen gains in our students' attitudes about themselves as math learners. While our goal of seeing a 5% increase in the number of 3s and 4s in all numeracy report card categories was not met at the grade 3-8 levels, our high school students showed substantial growth, with almost 60% of students achieving 70% or higher in grade 9 and 10 math courses.

Next year, teachers will continue to apply the Optimal Learning Model to support student learning. As well, four professional development sessions focused on "math talk" have been planned for 2016-17, along with modelling of problem-based math lessons and effective questioning skills for teachers. By continuing to improve instructional practices in numeracy, we are optimistic that student learning will benefit significantly over time.

Positive, Respectful Learning Environment

To ensure a positive, respectful learning environment in our schools, staff have intentionally modelled respectful behaviour for students and encouraged students to practice the THINK approach: Are your words True, Helpful, Inspiring, Necessary, Kind? Additionally, teachers were trained and began teaching the principles of restitution to students. Students also received instruction on understanding their emotions, self-regulating processes and mindfulness through the Mind Up program facilitated by our guidance teacher. The program also incorporated the foundational understandings of restitution and growth mindset.

Throughout the year, teachers in Hutterian schools have been consciously promoting self-discipline and respect amongst students and staff. The language of restitution is used throughout the school by students and staff and there is observable evidence of restitution learning in the building; needs surveys, "My Job, Your Job", belief statements. This was our goal for the year. There is also evidence that students understand the concepts of growth mindset and mindfulness, although in varying degrees.

School planning for next year has considered some the challenges around the implementation of restitution and we have ultimately determined what is needed to affect significant, long-term change is more time. Continuing to practice the strategies, modelling behaviours, taking time to teach the foundational beliefs and offering education to parents and communities will, we believe, lead to the desired result. In 2016-17 we will once again survey parents and students around positive, respectful learning environments to assess the impact of this approach.

Intellectual Engagement

Intellectual Engagement is all about a student's personal investment in learning. It is the level of interest students have in learning and the reasons why they do, or do not believe what they are doing in school is important. Teachers strive to nurture engagement by deliberately planning for student interests, learning preferences, and readiness levels. In Hutterian Schools, cultural considerations should also be reflected in all aspects of school life.

In general, we have made significant gains in this area. Our focus came out of our observations that there was a definite student disconnection from learning with regard to its purpose. Learning goals and success criteria, then, have been used to focus students so they have a clear understanding of what it is they should be learning, and why. Examples of student work have been provided to model what quality work look likes. Intentional instruction and practice of self-assessment was carried out in all classrooms. Teachers received professional development on giving actionable feedback, and students were also taught how to give effective feedback to each other. In addition to these strategies, we were aware of the cultural aspect in fostering student engagement, and made conscious connections to Hutterian culture and communities where ever possible. In doing so, we not only made learning more meaningful for students, we honoured the voice of the parents and community members who requested that schools be reflective of their experiences and norms.

Teachers and students will continue to work on giving and acting on feedback for improvement. Student participation in the construction of learning criteria will also be a priority. Student work examples will be used to show students what quality work looks like, and will include all types of writing, as well as math problem-solving. As well, schools will designate funds to be spent on culturally relevant reading material for their libraries. We hope to include parents and/or community members in the selection of these titles.

Moving into the 2016-17 school year, we will continue to work towards making school meaningful for all students, and finding ways that will help them see it as a place that provides interesting and valuable lessons for their future.